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                   Town of Paxton

                Board of Selectmen

            697 Pleasant Street, Paxton, MA 01612

       (508) 754-7638 – phone (508) 797-0966 – fax

                     dparsons@townofpaxton.net
Regular Meeting Minutes
Monday, January 31, 2022
Meeting Location: John Bauer Senior Center 17 West Street, Paxton, MA 01612
Members Present:                    Peter Bogren, Jr., Chairman




 Julia N. Pingitore, Vice Chair





 Kirk R. Huehls, Clerk
Town Administrator:

 Carol L. Riches, Town Administrator


Attendees:
 see Attendee List
The Chair called the meeting to order at 7:00pm.
2021 Small Town Civic Volunteer award presented to John Malone
· Travis Thibault, Presented the 2021 Small Town Civic Volunteer award to Town resident John F. Malone. Mr. Thibault stated, this is the best town that I have ever seen for people willing to volunteer. All the departments work well together. The residents pitch in when needed. I am proud to call myself an employee of the Town of Paxton. At this point the award was handed to Mr. Malone.
COVID update
· (JP)  For the week of 1/9/22  to 1/22/22  we had an 18.34% total positivity rate. Our peak happened in December and was 20.8%. So far for the current period we are at 14.3%, so we are coming down. Moderna has just received its full FDA approval.
· (PB)  How many hospitalizations?
· (JP)  That number is coming down as well. The UMASS system currently has 150, which is down from a peak of 200. The Board of Health has brought on an intern that will be able to assist with COVID data collection. 
· (PB)  The number of deaths overall has also come way down from this time last year.
· (JP)  Yes, that is due in part to the fact that Omicron is less severe and a lot of people are now vaccinated.
Request to use Town common and signage for Paxton Days
· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to approve the use of the Town Common for Paxton Days.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to approve the placement of a sign on the Town Common for Paxton Days.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
Appoint Jeremy Richard to the Board of Registrars

· Motion (KH) seconded (PB) to appoint Jeremy Richard to the Board of Registrars effective January 31, 2022 to March 31, 2023.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
Request from the Paxton Lions to hold a Toll Road in the Town center

· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to approve the use of the Town Center for the Paxton  
Lions to conduct a toll road on April 16, 2022. Unanimous, all in favor.
Meeting Minutes

· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to approve the Regular Meeting Minutes from 
            January 10, 2022, with spelling correction noted. Unanimous, all in favor. 
· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to approve the Executive Meeting Minutes from 
            January 10, 2022. Unanimous, all in favor. 

Town Administrator update

· FY22 Revenue and Expenditure 

As of December 31, 2021, I have no concerns with the current budget. I do see a potential problem with EMS compensation, should the current Covid trends continue, and we are not able to preserve staffing. As you know we do need to backfill most of the Police and Fire personnel if they are out for sick/vacation etc. I also have no concerns currently with revenue. See attached expenditure and revenue.
· Town Clerk Hours

The Town Clerk has consistently been working 32 hours a week for the past three years with extremely more hours during elections and census time. The Town Clerk has also taken on the role of Webmaster and trainer for the new website. The Town Clerk has also so taken on the social media role for the Town. I fully support the increase in hours as they are very justifiable consider the amount of work her office does.
(PB) Laurie Becker does a phenomenal job in assisting with keeping our residents well informed.

· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to approve the increase in hours worker per week to 32 
for the Town Clerk. Unanimous, all in favor. 

· State Stormwater Coalition

The Statewide Stormwater Coalition has developed a successful education and outreach program for more than 190 municipalities that satisfies one of the control measures requires of the MS4 Permit. Due to this they have been awarded a $75,000 grant to continue to develop their social media advertising campaign of the Ducky Video.

· Paxton Fire Department

Paxton Fire Department has been awarded a FY22 Firefighter Safety Equipment Grant for $14,100 to be utilized for turnout gear, specifically boots and gloves, and a thermal imager to replace an out of date non NFPA compliant one.
· Recreation 

The Recreation Director has received a grant of $3,250 a month from the state retroactive to September 2021 and is expected to run through June 2022. This funding relates directly to the Before and After School program and will be utilized to assist in the program.

· CIPC

To keep you updated the CIPC has met several times and have received capital requests:

Police: 
3 Cruisers $101,693

Fire: 

Engine 1 $750,000 still being researched by Truck Committee
DPW: 
Wacker Neuson Excavator with 3 Piece Boom $235,000. (May not be pursuing) 
DPW Facility $5-15 million. Catch Basin Cleaner $200,000 (May not be pursuing) 
School: 
Phone & PA System $60,000. Security System $50,000
· Mileage reimbursement for 2022
            IRS has increase the reimbursements for mileage from $.56 to $.585.
· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to approve the increase to .585 for mileage

      reimbursement. Unanimous, all in favor. 
· Thank you  to the DPW for doing a great job clearing up after the past storm.

· Thank you to Officer Robert Noone after attending a chimney fire reached out to us for 
            some assistance for the family.
Town Administrator Search Committee
· (JP)  The Town Administrator’s Search Committee has meet twice so far. This is a great group of people. We are working on the community profile. We are about two-thirds of the way through and should be able to complete it this Thursday. We went through a timeline and around March 14th we hope to be able to bring some candidates forward to the Select Board. We are off about six weeks from where we wanted to be originally. The Committee decided to move forward without hiring a search firm. We are gathering input from the community with a virtual forum this Thursday via zoom. We also have an in person public forum scheduled for this Saturday morning at 10am in the COA basement. There is a survey being launched as well for town employees and resident to complete if they prefer. We will be closing the survey on February 9th and then post the position for about two weeks. We will then start conducting interviews and we are shooting for March 14th to bring final candidates before the Select Board for consideration.
· (PB) Realistically we are looking at the end of April to bring someone on.
Discuss potential need for an Interim Town Administrator
· (PB)  Carol has presented an extension to her retirement date to assist us while we 
continue the search for a new Town Administrator. This offer will extend her finish date to April 30th. She will work twenty hours in the office and the remainder from home while maintaining her current rate of pay. 
· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to agree to the extend the date of Carol Riches 
      retirement to April 30, 2022, with the provisions as outlined in her letter. 
      Unanimous, all in favor. 

· (KH)  What will happen if we do not have someone by April 30th?
· (PB)   We should know by mid-March if we will be able to fill the position or not and 

      if we can’t then we will address it at that time.

Correspondence 

· (PB)  Received a letter from a Town resident thanking the DPW for their quick response to a road issue. 
Other Business
· (JP)  ARPA Committee did meet again. There will be a presentation at the next Select 
            Board meeting.
· (PB)  Richard Brisk from Princeton has been selected to be our rep on the Wachusett Regional School District’s Superintendent Search Committee, so he will be representing the five towns.
· Adjourned Meeting at 7:41 pm, Unanimous all in favor. (JP) yes, (KH) yes, (PB) yes.
The next meeting is scheduled for Monday, February 7, 2022, at 7:00pm. 

Documents from the Meeting filed in BOS office:
Agenda

Attendance list
Town Administrators update

Meeting minutes

Town Administrator budget update and retirement letter

Respectfully submitted,
Donna Graf-Parsons
Executive Assistant
